

# A LONG HISTORY OF WALL STREET BAILOUTS AND HOW PUERTO RICO WILL NOT BE DIFFERENT

*Mayra Velez-Serrano*

---

Dr. Mayra Velez-Serrano earned a PhD in Political Science from the University at Buffalo and has been teaching since 2009 in various universities in New York and currently teaches at University of Puerto Rico, Rio Piedras Campus. Her research and teaching interests include comparative institutions, international political economy, Latin America's regional integration, and China's foreign policy. Email: [mayra.velez3@upr.edu](mailto:mayra.velez3@upr.edu)



---

**Abstract:** Even though in 2012, publications such as *Morningstar* were advising investors to “Watch Out for Puerto Rico,” and pundits were commenting about a very likely default, by 2013 and 2014, Wall Street was frenetically buying up Puerto Rican bonds. Wall Street incurred in a risky behavior that is comparable with what happened during the 1980s Latin America crisis, the 1997 Asian crisis, the 1998 Long-Term Capital Management (LTCM) crisis, and the 2008 mortgage subprime crisis. By giving a brief overview of a series of economic crises around the world caused by speculation and risky lending, this article shows that the case of Puerto Rico, a nonincorporated territory of the United States of America, mirrors the same patterns of financialization of the economy and risky lending. It suggests that Wall Street bought these speculative-level bonds since this type of behavior has always been compensated by a bailout either through the US Treasury or an International Financial Institution (IFI), thus posing a moral hazard problem. The main argument of this article is that Wall Street and other bondholders will try to get their risky loans paid by the Government of Puerto Rico by forcing austerity measures, and when this inevitably fails, they will turn to the Treasury of United States to recover their money. It concludes with the question on how long the Island will have to suffer through the wave of higher taxes and cuts on social services before Washington bails them out.

**Key words:** Puerto Rico; debt crisis; bailouts; moral hazard; financialization

## Introduction

Richard Weinert (1978, 143), an investment banker and Columbia University professor once said that “Indebtedness is a two-sided relationship. It depends not only on a willing borrower but equally on a willing lender.” Pundits have always analyzed the causes of debt crisis as an issue of irresponsible demand, blaming those who uncontrollably borrow. However, demand alone does not explain historical debt crises’ patterns, without equally including the patterns of irresponsible supply of lending in the analyses. The neoclassical view usually explains variations in terms of lending, primarily as a function of the creditworthiness of the borrower. Weinert argued that in the 1970s, the criteria to categorize a country’s creditworthiness responded to the banks’ need to lend, and not on the countries’ actual borrowing capacities. In spite of numerous contributions and empirical analysis of the risks of financialization of the economy (i.e., Fouskas and Dimoulas 2013), mainstream economists<sup>1</sup> tend to ignore the incentives and perils of capital creation through the process of financial speculation (Krippner 2005).

If a debt crisis is caused by both irresponsible demand and supply of loans, who is to blame for the moral hazard of this behavior? According to mainstream economists, moral hazard is a “situation in which one party gets involved in a risky event, knowing that it is protected against the risk and the other party will incur the cost” (Brott 2017, 20). To show that debtor countries incur in moral hazardous behavior, we have to show that the same countries somehow feel they are protected from risks, thus borrowing over and over, leading to a recurring debt crisis. However, to show that banks and hedge funds incur in a moral hazard behavior, we have to show that they knowingly take unnecessary risks leading to survival-threatening consequences since they know they are protected. In other words, they invest and lend from one crisis to another. The fundamental issue of the moral hazard problem is that individual risk behavior is compensated by shifting the burden of the costs of such behavior to the public. Therefore, this article will show that Wall Street’s behavior is characterized by private gains and public pains.

This is the case of Puerto Rico. Yet, whenever the case of Puerto Rico’s fiscal crisis is discussed, the analysis automatically lands the following logic: Puerto Ricans spent themselves into a fiscal crisis and now have to pay for what they borrowed; America’s taxpayers will not bail Puerto Ricans out. Otherwise, they will never learn. Similarly, to the public discourse about the Greece debt crisis, the sociologist Wolfgang Streeck (2013) argued that pundits framed the analysis as a moral duty to repay the national debt. These statements are problematic for several reasons. First, it assumes that the debt crisis is solely the debtor’s responsibility and is only due to the demand for loans. Second, it assumes that the collectivity “Puerto Ricans” were composed of borrowers and spenders, without appropriately

referencing to those who were making the decisions and, in many cases, profiting from the crisis. Finally, it assumes that any possible bailout is to help Puerto Ricans instead—which I argue is the case—to help Wall Street<sup>2</sup> investors to recover their excessively risky bets.

In this article, I argue that Wall Street has incurred in a risky behavior in Puerto Rico and that it is comparable to what happened during the 1980s Latin America crisis, the 1994 Mexican crisis, the 1997 Asian crisis, the 1998 Russia crisis, and the 2008 mortgage subprime crisis.<sup>3</sup> By giving a brief overview of a series of economic crises around the world caused by speculation and risky lending, it shows that in the case of Puerto Rico, a nonincorporated territory of the United States mirrors the same patterns of lending practices. Why would Wall Street buy Puerto Rico's junk-grade bonds? This article shows that this risky behavior has been compensated by bailouts through either the US Treasury or any International Financial Institution (IFIs).

Given that these bailouts are the quintessential cause of the moral hazard behavior, I argue that Wall Street took a risky bet lending money to Puerto Rico, regardless of all signs of an immediate default, yet they will still try to get their risky loans paid by the people of Puerto Rico by forcing austerity measures. And when this inevitably fails, they will most probably turn to the Treasury of the United States to recover their money, as they have done in all previous debt crises.

This article is organized into four parts. The first part describes the historical pattern of risky lending and bailouts we have witnessed since the 1970s. The second part describes the events and main actors leading toward Puerto Rico's debt crisis. The third part of this article shows how major banks and hedge funds ganged up into working in three fronts to get their risky bets paid: manipulation of public opinion, lawsuits, and lobbying. Finally, the last part discusses the creation of the Fiscal Control Board and analyzes the possibility of a future bailout.

## **Private Gains and Public Pain: A Long History of Debt Crises and Bailouts**

In 1982, Mexico, a developing country, found itself unable to pay the debt it had accumulated for over a decade. Within a few months, another 27 countries declared insolvency. It was the first time in history that a sovereign nation declared bankruptcy. Many thought (and some still do) that a country could not go bankrupt since it has the ability to print money, but yet, here was the world at the brink of an unprecedented economic crisis.

For over a decade, these countries' exports dropped due to the global recession caused by the oil embargo from the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC). But most importantly, they found several banks more than

willing to lend them money to subsidize their poor economic growth. Ironically enough, these private banks were the recipient of the money from the oil-exporting countries. This merry-go-round of money was known as the Petrodollars recycling. In less than 8 years, the debt accumulated by the least developed countries (LDC) skyrocketed (Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation 1997, 195). For example, in 1970, the total outstanding debt to American banks was only US\$29 billion, but at the end of 1978, the debt went up to US\$159 billion. In total, as the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation established in a publication in 1997, the largest portion of Latin America's debt came from US banking institutions.

According to a report from the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (1997, 195): "The primary motivation for overseas expansion of US banks during the 1970's was the search for new markets and profit opportunities in response to major structural changes in the domestic market. . . ." Since many commercial banks were getting undermined by the commercial paper market, they were desperate to find a new source of revenue. Overseas investment, though risky, provided a new opportunity to make massive profits. In a clear example of financialization, Wall Street was not aiming to aid production but to find a source of profits in face of stagnation of the underlying economy (Foster 2008). Therefore, these cash-strapped developing countries were the perfect clients.

According to the research done by Robert Devlin (1989), nine of the largest US banks controlled 60% of all international lending. This handful of large banks competed to lend money. Even though the debt crisis was spread among LDC, the borrowing was concentrated within five borrowers taking over 50% of the money lent. Just to put it in perspective, Brazil, Mexico, Chile, Venezuela, and Argentina together owned US\$176 billion. Of this money, more than US\$37 billion was owed to eight of the largest US banks. These banks were so badly exposed, that some had up to 176% of their capital lent in sovereign bonds from Latin American countries, and nearly 290% of capital to the rest of the LDC debt (Sachs et al. 1988).

Even when it was clear that these countries had weak institutions and alarming structural problems, banks continued to lend to them for more than a decade. These problems were noticed by economists and politicians alike. For example, in 1977, Arthur Burns, chairman of the Federal Reserve, was advising banks to stop lending money to the developing countries, more specifically, to stop concentrating their lending to Brazil, Mexico, Venezuela, and Argentina (Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation 1997, 197). Arthur Burns's premonition became a reality when Mexico declared insolvency. Banks were so exposed and had compromised so much of their capital into lending, that a default by more than two dozen countries would have taken a huge toll on the banking industry, dragging down the US economy.

As a response to the crisis, the Federal Government took four important courses of action. First, it organized a cooperative rescue effort to "encourage" banks to

restructure these countries' debt, specifically, to reschedule lending terms and to reform debt services payments. This process of negotiating with each lender resulted too cumbersome and inefficient. The second course of action was through the US Treasury Secretary, James Baker, who initiated what was known as the Baker Plan. The Baker Plan included a series of debt buybacks, debt rollovers, low-interest bonds, and debt swaps (Bertola and Ocampo 2012). Baker was able to get from different banks, more than US\$32 billion in new loans for these countries, especially, for Mexico and Brazil. Under the Baker Plan, US banking regulators (Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC)) allowed banks to delay recognizing the full extent of their losses. If the banks recognized their true financial situation, they would have to declare insolvency. The OCC basically gave a tacit approval to violate the law, that such concentration on bad sovereign loans was not "unsafe and unsound," which was a clear violation of the 10% rule (Sachs 1989).

When the Baker Plan did not work, the third course of action was led by Nicholas Brady, Baker's successor. Brady devised a plan to push Wall Street to get a discount on their bonds, in exchange for new bonds called Brady bonds. These bonds were fully collateralized by the US Treasury. More than US\$50 billion of debt was converted into Brady bonds. Mexico alone issued US\$11.7 billion in Brady bonds.<sup>4</sup> As of December 1999, there were still outstanding around US\$130 billion of Brady bonds (Lee and Venezia 2000).

Several points are important to understand regarding the Brady bonds. First, the borrowing country issued Brady bonds only if the lender was willing to exchange a nonperforming debt of the country for a Brady bond. The debtor country bought the Brady bonds from the US Treasury and used them to pay the lender. These bonds had different types of interest, but the principal was collateralized by US Treasury's zero-coupon bonds. This did not mean that the United States guaranteed their payment. Collateralized meant that, at maturity, the bank would get a payment from the US Treasury. Although Brady bonds represented a reduction in the interest rates these banks were charging, the trade-off was avoiding financial collapse since they could remove a nonperforming (defaulted) debt from their books for a performing one. Even in the case of a default from a country who issued a Brady bond, the bank will at least get the principal (face value) of the bond paid. Therefore, Brady bonds were another attempt to use public resources indirectly by bailing out these banks, while simultaneously keeping debtor countries still heavily indebted.

The International Monetary Fund (IMF), the US Treasury, and the World Bank worked together to find a resolution to the Latin American debt crisis. When banks and debtors were unable to reach agreements, the IMF understood that the international system was different to the one in other previous crises. It was a more profoundly capitalized and highly vulnerable system. According to an IMF publication,

“Losses—possibly exceeding the value of a bank’s capital—to the leading international banks could have generated cascading losses and failures throughout the financial system” (Boughton 2001, 276). It was the origins of the notion of “too-big-to-fail.” The IMF’s role had to profoundly change from one of a lender of last resort to an active policy maker.

From 1983 to 1985, the IMF’s lending was based on the country’s quota. For example, within the first weeks of the crisis, Mexico drew the maximum access under the Extended Fund Facility (EFF), which over 3 years totaled SDR 3.6 billion, or the equivalent of 450% of Mexico’s Fund quota (Boughton 2001, 290). All these loans were conditioned to substantial fiscal austerity measures or structural reforms. These measures were later known as the Washington Consensus (Williamson 2009). But by 1985, the IMF’s credit was on its limits, and the crisis was not subsiding. Fund-supported adjustment programs began to include more structural elements and were now aimed at generating real economic growth. During this period, the Fund got involved in 30 different crises episodes in 20 countries.

Finally, by 1987, it was clear that further coordination between banks and borrowers was impossible to achieve. Due to US pressure, the IMF decided to “bail-out these countries,” through a program known as “LDC Debt Relief.” The new strategy consisted of these countries using the Fund’s resources to finance operations such as “repurchases of their own debt at discounted prices (buybacks) and the establishment of escrow accounts to guarantee future interest payments in exchange for cuts in interest rates” (Boughton 2001, 278). Similarly, to the Brady bonds, banks were allowed to get rid of these nonperforming bonds off their books while countries continued to be indebted.

During a whole decade, these countries had to continue imposing austerity measures recommended by the IMF, the US Treasury, and the World Bank to refinance their debt.<sup>5</sup> The recommendations were the bitter pill to “cure” the problems of instability and inflation. However, as Michael Cohen (2013, 930) stated, “these policies were acknowledged in many countries that have not achieved the stated goals as evidenced by worsened poverty, increased inequality, and growing unemployment.” These countries had to borrow from the IMF and the US Treasury to pay private banks. Their debt was not pardoned; it was the banks who got bailed out. Most importantly, the greatest cost was suffered by the population of these countries who had to undergo drastic spikes in taxes and cuts on basic services.

Ten years later, it was clear that a new wave of massive movement of Wall Street’s capital was going around the world without much fear. This impressive renewal in confidence on the benefits of globalization was underpinned by the end of the Cold War and the triumph of the free market. Lo and behold, this led to a series of back to back crises: The Mexican Tequilazo in 1994, the Asian crisis of 1997, and the Russian crisis and Long-Term Capital Management (LTCM) crisis in 1998.

In 1990, Mexico seemed to be on the road of recovery, it had implemented the Washington Consensus and allowed capital to flow freely into the country. Inflation was reduced substantially, foreign investors were pumping money into the country, and its central bank had accumulated billions of dollars in reserves. Again, the market was overconfident. One telling sign was the current account deficit, which had ballooned from US\$6 billion in 1989 to US\$15 billion in 1991 and to more than US\$20 billion in 1993 (Whitt 1996). When the United States raised its interest rates, it became harder for Mexico to keep its peso pegged; investors started to flee. Mexico was left with US\$30 billion-dominated bonds, a failing peso, and its foreign reserves depleted.

Right away, President Bill Clinton committed a US\$20 billion package to save Mexico. He was also able to find US\$50 billion of internationally financed loans disbursed by the IMF. The crisis exploded in December 1994. Sanger and DePalma (1995) from *The New York Times* were reporting that

already the cash-starved Mexican Government has used \$13 billion of a total \$50 billion aid package, including more than \$5 billion from the United States Treasury to pay off billions in debts, it ran up in a risky financial strategy that collapsed in December.

According to *The New York Times*, most of those investors were a mix of rich Mexicans, Americans, and other foreigners who “. . . swept up their hefty profits and immediately transferred their money out of the country” (Sanger and DePalma 1995).

Yet, during this same time, Wall Street's banks were pouring capital into Thailand, South Korea, Singapore, Hong Kong (China's SAR), China's mainland, and Taiwan (China). Several Asian countries, including Thailand were undergoing an economic transformation promoted by rapid capitalization of their manufacture industries. Governments promoted borrowing and capital mobilization through the liberalization of their financial markets. Local political pressures to keep a high rate of economic growth pushed companies to seek outside borrowing to invest domestically. Corsetti, Pesenti, and Roubini (1999) stated that one major cause of the crisis was the banks' willingness to lend. Investment and lending in Asia remained very high in spite of problems of low profitability of most projects and companies. Suddenly for Wall Street, developing countries became “Emerging Markets,” a clear signal of the optimism on the capacity of these countries to provide a new source of income.

These countries were suffering from several economic problems: the insolvency of major economic conglomerates, low profitability of their businesses, and a financial bubble created by the entrance of “hot money,” aspects which characterize the financialization of their economy. In spite of these clear signals, the market was too

lucrative to be concerned over the economic fundamentals of these countries. The market was further distorted given the “lax supervision and weak regulation, low capital adequacy ratios . . . non-market criteria of credit allocation” (Corsetti, Pesenti, and Roubini 1999, 307–308). Furthermore, since their currencies were pegged to the US dollar, they faced a trade deficit when the US dollar appreciated.

Similar to the Latin American debt crisis, economists, and academics were advising about the dangers of lending and investing in these countries. By 1995, US Treasury Secretary, Lawrence Summers, was asking investors to pay attention to those Asian countries experiencing current account deficits<sup>6</sup> (Corsetti, Pesenti, and Roubini 1999, 309). Again, the premonition became a reality. In 1997, Thai exports dropped together with its currency. Suddenly, South Korea, Indonesia, Malaysia, and the Philippines were also affected by a massive herding-type withdrawal of Western capital. This contagion effect attacked other currencies and markets around the world. Most banks in the United States and Europe had lent heavily to these countries, especially, to South Korea. The world was once again at the brink of an economic collapse.

In this case, the United States was not as exposed as it was in the 1980s during the Latin American debt crisis, but still, 20% of all US bank lending was invested in these Asian countries. However, more than half of all the lending done by European banks was concentrated in Asia. A default on the debt from these countries meant that the global crisis averted in the 1980s was about to happen finally. Within weeks, the IMF, the World Bank, and the US Government took matters into their hands.<sup>7</sup> Immediately, the United States pledged to contribute to the US\$14.5 billion IMF’s capital base. The IMF approved billions of dollars in bailout for South Korea and Thailand (Corsetti, Pesenti, and Roubini 1999). By July 1997, Philippines got a US\$1.1 billion loan package, and by August 1997, Thailand got a US\$3.9 billion credit. These loans continued to increase through the months leading up to December 1997, when South Korea alone got US\$57 billion which at the moment is the largest bailout in history. By October 1998, the IMF and other banks had created a US\$23 billion multilateral package to help Indonesia. Meanwhile, Thailand received around US\$17.2 billion for bilateral and multilateral assistance (International Monetary Fund 2000).

After this major global economic turmoil, it was expected that most banks would have learned their lesson, and a period of prudence and loathing of unnecessary risks would reign. Yet, a new wave of unfathomable optimism only attributable to “Animal Spirits” (Greenspan 2013) took over Wall Street again. The best example of this optimism was when, in 1998, Secretary of the Treasury Robert Rubin was testifying before Congress regarding the Asian crisis. He said that “. . . the contagion risks that threatened in the early stages of the crisis, have so far been largely contained, and economic instability has not spread to other

developing countries in other parts of the world.”<sup>8</sup> Most neoclassical economists thought these crises were caused by individual characteristics of these countries, such as corruption, inefficiency, low productivity, and not by Wall Street’s fundamental characteristic of excessive risk-taking attitudes and a sense of immunity to the costs of such.

Consequently, in 1995, Wall Street was also rushing to lend and invest in Russia. Russia was undergoing a “borrowing spree” with the help of the United States and the IMF. Russia was issuing Government Short-Term Commitments, also known as GKOs.<sup>9</sup> These GKOs were meant to prop up the value of the ruble. Yet, they were risky to the extent that at a point in time, their interest rates rose to 150% (Buchs 1999). As with previous crises, these banks were taking a great risk by ignoring poor Russian growth and low tax collection for the sake of attractive and quick returns on their investments. One of these Wall Street hedge funds betting on Russian debt was Long-Term Capital Management (LTCM), at the time one of the largest hedge funds in Wall Street. LTCM directly controlled over US\$100 billion in assets and indirectly controlled over a trillion dollars (Edwards 1999, 198). LTCM’s debt to capital ratio was 30 to 1. It was clearly overexposed.

Similar to Latin American and Asian countries during their respective crises, Russia could not keep the ruble up, and its market collapsed. In a period of 4 months, between 1997 and 1998, LTCM lost over US\$4.6 billion. Yet again, the Federal Reserve came to the rescue by organizing a financial package under a consortium of private banks. The Federal Reserve itself injected US\$3.5 billion into LTCM. Russia also got a loan from the IMF. Despite the IMF’s resistance, they agreed due to US Treasury pressure to also deliver an emergency IMF Loan of US\$4.8 billion. This allowed to prop up the ruble enough for foreign investors to recover some of their money and leave the country.

Four major debt crises that threatened the international system and US economy should be enough deterrent to fast and risky lending practices. Yet, fast forward another decade to 2008, and again, Wall Street’s banks and financial institutions continued to take risks by lending mortgages to subprime borrowers. Given the availability of cheap money and rising housing values, it was very attractive to take risks in lending to those who clearly should not have taken out a mortgage. These subprime mortgages were packaged and resold into the primary, secondary, or tertiary circuit to the quaternary circuit of capital (Albers 2008), others of these mortgages were used for securitizing, and many, such as JPMorgan Chase and John Paulson made hefty profits by betting against the housing market. The 2008 crisis demonstrated the process of financialization, in which banks that were meant to be facilitators in the investment in housing, became a market in their own right.

Even though this risky behavior caused the deepest economic recession in the United States since the Great Depression, the Federal Reserve and the US Congress bailed them out through the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (Shah 2009). Congress approved the modest amount of US\$700 billion to avoid the collapse of these banks deemed “too big to fail.”<sup>10</sup> As an example, AIG Insurance received US\$67 billion, JPMorgan Chase received US\$25 billion, Goldman Sachs received US\$10 billion, while Morgan Stanley got another US\$10 billion. Although only US\$350 billion was actually given as bailout to these banks, Congress also approved buying most of these underperforming mortgages from them (US Treasury Department 2008). Similar to Brady bonds, this allowed the banks to remove most of these nonperforming mortgages off their books.

Every single one of these crises had several things in common. All of them had very clear signals of an impending collapse or default. Although pundits and politicians alike were advising about the dangers of each of these markets, Wall Street was not deterred, until each of them imploded under their own weight of debt and weak economic fundamentals. The other thing these crises had in common was that they were followed by direct bailouts, such as rescue packages or indirect bailouts through financial instruments such as Brady bonds, buybacks, Debt Relief Programs, and so on. Finally, the brunt of these crises was felt by the general population who carried the costs of waves of austerity measures of higher taxes, higher living costs, and lower social investment.

### **Initiation of Puerto Rico’s Debt Crisis**

Early in 2007, Puerto Rico was hit by one of its worst economic crises due to a combination of several factors. The first of them was the elimination of the Section 936 of the IRS code in 2006, a Federal Government Incentives Regime which granted American corporations operating on Puerto Rico, a tax exemption from income originating on the Island. The second and less discussed factor was the towering increase of petroleum prices in 2007, leading to a soaring inflation on all consumption products and leaving the people struggling to afford basic items. The consumer prices’ spike was especially acute given the fact that most products consumed on the Island, including more than 90% of its food, were imported.<sup>11</sup>

These factors were precluded by the ratifications of dozens of free-trade agreements between the United States and other developing countries. Compared with these other countries, Puerto Rico was more expensive in every possible way for American business operating on the Island. But above all, it became a struggle for the survival of its own residents. With no investment, no exports, and decreasing purchasing power, the conditions for a perfect storm were created, leading to the worst economic and fiscal crisis we have seen.

These severe economic and structural problems were weathered by years of issuing debt to balance the local government's budget.

The first signs of an impending fiscal crisis showed up as early as 2006. The Government created the Puerto Rico Sales Tax Financing Corporation or COFINA.<sup>12</sup> This corporation started to sell what were known as COFINA bonds, although their proper name was "Sales Tax Revenue Bonds." COFINA was created as an independent instrumentality, separate from the Government Development Bank of Puerto Rico which was in charge of issuing general obligation bonds.<sup>13</sup>

The signal of the arrival of an inevitable crisis was clear by then. COFINA was created for the specific purpose of financing the payment, retirement, or defeasance of certain debt obligations of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico outstanding as of June 30, 2006. COFINA provided a definite and secure repayment mechanism of some US\$6.8 billion in debt that previously lacked a source of repayment.<sup>14</sup> What COFINA did was to promise part of the revenue of the previous newly created sales tax of 7% (currently 11.5%) to pay for these bonds, which in turn were meant to pay an outstanding old debt. It created a bond which, by law, had a secured source of payment.<sup>15</sup> It is fundamental to understand that Revenue bonds are not meant to be issued to pay other debt. Generally, Revenue bonds, such as Sales Tax Revenue Bonds from COFINA, are for essential services or infrastructure projects which generate their own revenues and, above all, have a direct impact on economic growth. In spite of these precarious signals, COFINA has borrowed between 2007 and 2011,<sup>16</sup> more than US\$15 billion (Government Development Bank of Puerto Rico 2017). This debt was separate from the general obligation debt issued by the central government, and the debt issued by its public corporations.

COFINA's bonds are not like any other bonds.<sup>17</sup> Some of these bonds are known as capital appreciation bonds or CABs, a financial instrument created by Goldman Sachs. What makes CABs so perilous are two special features. First, these bonds do not require payments until their maturity; Bondholders receive a single payment that includes the principal amount plus the cumulative investment returns, which means it pays interests on accumulated interests. Second, for accounting purposes, CABs are considered as compounded interests, so they are not counted as new debt, which allows municipalities to overcome laws on debt limits, in the case of Puerto Rico, the Constitution. According to Robert K. Rasmussen (2016, 234), professor of bankruptcy law, "the entire reason behind the creation of the COFINA bonds was precisely to evade the demands of the [Puerto Rican] Constitution."

These CABs are precisely the type of predatory lending which exacerbated the crisis. According to Bhatti and Sloan (2016) from the Roosevelt Institute, "\$33.5 billion of the so-called Island's debt is actually interest on CABs—the municipal

version of a payday loan.” The structure of this financial instrument allows Wall Street to amass massive returns. To put this in perspective, Hedge Clippers reported that they have found in one of the government documents “\$2.3 billion in principal was borrowed with \$10.2 billion in interest at maturity: a principal to interest ratio of 433%” (Hedge Clippers 2016). However, Bhatti and Sloan (2016) found that another emission of debt led to the borrowing of US\$4.3 billion in principal, and Puerto Rico has to pay it back with 785% interest. Moreover, because of the way these deals are structured, most of the US\$33.5 billion is of interest which has not even accrued. It is pure investor profit (Bhatti and Sloan 2016). Singlehandedly, CABs are the culprit of COFINA’s woes. Over 63% of Puerto Rico’s total CABs debt belongs to COFINA.

By 2012, it was clear that Puerto Rico’s debt was unsustainable. Credit Houses’ ratings had degraded Puerto Rico’s bonds to almost junk status (which eventually was achieved in 2014). At that moment, the Island was suffering 6 years of economic depression, low tax collection, and the continuation of massive emissions of debt. Yet, hedge funds and investors continued to pour in buying up the Island’s bonds. Why would they not? It offered one of the highest yields in the market, and most importantly, these municipal bonds were triple tax exempt. Thanks to the 1917 Jones Act, the Island has a hybrid domestic foreign treatment by the United States for taxation purposes essentially. These bonds were exempt of federal taxes, state residency taxes, and Puerto Rico’s taxes. They were so attractive that by 2012, the Franklin Double Tax-Free Income Funds had over 69.8% of its assets in Puerto Rico’s municipal bonds.

Even though in 2012, publications like *Morningstar* were advising investors to “Watch Out for Puerto Rico” (*Morningstar* 2012), by 2013 and 2014, Wall Street was buying up these bonds like “cheap TVs on a Black Friday,” in other words, with apparently no regards to quality, and in a complete herding behavior. It was clear that Puerto Rico was in a severe fiscal crisis and heading to a very likely default. The signals were so loud and clear that in 2013, I was giving a speech about Puerto Rico at a university in New York, and at the end of the speech, the conversation turned to the Island’s economic crisis. I ended up advising my audience to check into their retirement investments for funds having Puerto Rico’s bonds and to ask their financial advisors to get rid of them.

Nonetheless, by March 2014 when the Island’s bonds were already classified as junk, Matt Wirz (2014) from *The Wall Street Journal* revealed that several large hedge funds “doubled down on Puerto Rico’s bonds sale.” In the same article, he reported that, in that month alone, more than US\$3 billion worth of Puerto Rico’s debt was bought by hedge funds, such as Brigade Capital Management, Paulson and Company, Och-Ziff Capital, among others. As Cintrón-Arbasetti (2016) revealed, more than 275 investment firms offered to buy the Island’s bonds. These

companies ordered more than US\$16 billion from the US\$3.5 billion that was actually being offered. These bond offerings were the largest sale of junk-rated municipal debt in US history. Eventually, these bonds were sold at 93 cents a dollar, with the interest rate of 8.73%—not too shabby for junk bonds.

A month or two later, the government approved a series of desperate laws and executive orders that proved what everybody, “except” Wall Street, already knew—the Government of Puerto Rico was not able to pay. The first of these laws was the approval of a law known as the “Creole Bankruptcy Law” or in Spanish “Ley de Quiebra Criolla.” This law sought to enable some Commonwealth Public Corporations in financial distress to restructure their debt obligations. The second move was to transfer available money the government had in its central bank (Government Development Bank) to private banks; as a way to impede the possibility of bondholders seeking to confiscate the little money available. The government was indeed bankrupt.

### **Wall Street Fights to Get Their Risky Bets Paid**

Similar to other processes of financialization in which state suffers from a diminishing role in front of transnational financial actors (Strange 1996), these institutions sought to displace and discredit the legitimacy of the Commonwealth’s government actions. As soon the government clearly signaled its impending default on payments, various Wall Street players started to take matters into their own hands. They ganged up to work on three fronts: manipulation of public opinion, lawsuits, and lobbying.

On the first front, these Wall Street players tried to manipulate public opinion. Since mid-2014, several special interest groups launched an impressive media campaign against the Government of Puerto Rico. A series of media ads appeared in newspapers and magazines such as *Politico* and *The Wall Street Journal*. With a gigantic photo of Governor Alejandro Garcia Padilla, the Republican-based group, American Future Fund (AFF), accused the Puerto Rican government of having “a culture of corruption that resembles the dishonest governments of Argentina’s Cristina Kirchner, and Venezuela’s Nicolás Maduro.”<sup>18</sup> The AFF, the Koch-funded organization, had ties to the then political party of opposition, now in the government, the New Progressive Party. The Hispanic Leadership Fund, which has also received Koch funding through one of their intermediary organizations, joined the fray, comparing Garcia Padilla with Cuba’s Castro (Novak 2014).

In 2016, a local media campaign running on radio and TV showed a group of elderly Puerto Ricans asking the Government of Puerto Rico to fulfill its responsibility because “all” their retirement money was tied to these bonds. Local citizens were persuaded by this campaign. But what this campaign failed to mention, of

course, is that many of these banks and hedge funds who were managing their retirement money had incurred in unethical behavior which put at high risks the monies from these retirees. For example, UBS, Merrill Lynch, Santander Securities, Morgan Stanley, Oriental Financial Services, and Popular Securities all faced Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA)<sup>19</sup> arbitration cases for dishonest advisory practices which included overconcentration of Puerto Rican bonds. Most notorious was UBS, which served as an adviser to the Commonwealth's Employees' Retirement System, led the underwriting of a US\$2.9 billion bond issue for the pension agency in 2008, and then stuffed half of those bonds into a family of closed-end mutual funds it sold exclusively to customers on the Island (Evans 2015).

The second front was through the courts. In fact, 27% of COFINA's debt was in the hands of Oppenheimer and Franklin Mutual Funds. They held together US\$4.1 billion of the US\$15 billion total debt issued by COFINA, according to Wirz and Kuriloff's (2015) analysis of the data provided by the *Morningstar*. In 2015, they were the first to gang up suing Puerto Rico. At least four hedge fund and mutual fund companies' clans were formed to sue the Government. Furthermore, Franklin Mutual Funds, Marathon Asset, Blue Mountain, Angelo Gordon, Knighthead, and D. E. Shaw were among those hedge funds opposing any type of debt restructuring (Arbasetti and Minet 2015).

The third front was through lobbying directly to Congress. Between 2015 and 2016, several efforts were made in Washington to deal with the debt crisis. One of them was the Bill HR-870, petitioned by Resident Commissioner Pedro Pierluisi, known as Puerto Rico Chapter 9 Uniformity Act of 2015. The Project sought to give Puerto Rico the same rights every other "state" has; the ability, if it so chooses, to enact a law that authorizes a "municipality" to seek relief under Chapter 9 of the Bankruptcy Code. Wall Street hired well-known lobbying firms, for example, Angelo Gordon & Company, Blue Mountain Capital, D. E. Shaw Galvanic Portfolios, Knighthead Capital, Marathon Asset Management, and Franklin Mutual Funds hired the Venable Law Firm. While Blue Mountain also recruited the Gibson Dunn Law Firm, both law firms successfully lobbied against Project HR-870 (Arbasetti and Minet 2015).

The efforts to stop any legislation which would grant some type of restructuring power to Puerto Rico failed in December 2015. Foreseeing a possible default in May 2016, the Republican Speaker, Paul Ryan, requested the House to craft a responsible solution to the impending fiscal problems of Puerto Rico no later than March 2016. This announcement was met with optimism and fear by different players. It was time to start lobbying again. According to the Federal Electoral Commission's documents, the 14 Republican senators who made up the majority of the members of the Senate Finance Committee, and 10 of the 12 Democrats

members of this committee received donations from many of the companies with Puerto Rico's bonds (Cintrón-Arbasetti 2015).

The politician who benefitted the most from donations made by investment firms was Charles Schumer, New York senator and member of the Finance and Judiciary Committees. Among Schumer's donors who hold Puerto Rican bonds are York Capital, Fore Research & Management, Appaloosa Management, Fir Tree Capital, Davidson Kempner, Redwood Capital, Centerbridge Capital, Avenue Capital, Blue Mountain, Apollo Management, and D. E. Shaw. Besides donating to Schumer, MassMutual and The Oppenheimer Funds made donations to Charles Grassley, who led the Judiciary Committee (Cintrón-Arbasetti 2015). These two Committees oversaw all the legislation regarding the possibility of a bailout or restructure mechanisms.

Eventually, Congress passed the Bill HR 5278 named as the Puerto Rico Oversight, Management, and Economic Stability Act or PROMESA. The Bill passed the House by 297 against 127. Republicans almost split in half in this vote, with 41% of the Republicans voting against it, yet a whopping 84% of Democrats voted in favor. The Freedom Caucus is notably one of the groups who voted against PROMESA and who vehemently opposed the 2008 Wall Street Bailout.<sup>20</sup> In fact, during the deliberation of PROMESA's bill, there was the question of whether this was a bailout or not. Paul Ryan, Speaker of the House, was assuring his fellow conservative congressmen that "This bill prevents a bailout; that's the entire point" (DeBonis 2016). However, conservative groups were calling PROMESA precisely a bailout. Freedom Fighters, a conservative foundation, sent a letter to Congress saying that

On behalf of Frontiers of Freedom, we write today to express opposition to the "Puerto Rico Oversight, Management and Stability Act" (PROMESA). Upon taking office, Conservatives in Congress made a promise to their constituents and the American people to end Washington cronyism by standing for the rule of law and the interests of the American taxpayer. A vote for the PROMESA does exactly the opposite. (Landrith and Wallop 2016)

## **Will Wall Street Get a Bailout from Puerto Rico?**

Puerto Rico's debt crisis is very similar to other crises reviewed in this work. Each of these crises had several things in common. First, all of them suffered from weak economic fundamentals and structural problems that were not resolved by high levels of public investment or spending. Their fiscal problem was also exacerbated by having an inefficient structure for tax collection. Second, all of them were able to continue borrowing money, even in spite of the fact as discussed earlier, their

economies were slowing down or were already in recession. Third, all of them had very high interest rates compared with the United States. These countries not only had high interest rates but also had free capital flow. In the case of Puerto Rico, it has no capital controls, therefore is even more open than most Asian countries, Mexico, and Russia. Puerto Rico's ease of investment, triple tax exception, and high interest rates made taking risks very profitable.

Sure enough, the differences between these cases are ample, but for each one of them, hedge funds and other financial institutions were in fact "bailed out." These bailouts added another incentive to lend to Puerto Rico without regard to its economy problem of suffering, or the fact that their bonds were at a speculative level. The question remains, will vulture funds and other hedge funds also get a bailout in Puerto Rico?

As of 2017, for Puerto Rico to pay its debt, it must close its fiscal deficit which was US\$7 billion, including debt service and spending. This gap can be divided between approximately US\$3 billion in fiscal deficit and the other US\$4 billion in debt service. Even if Puerto Rico is to stop spending altogether, it will still fall short in fulfilling its annual debt service obligation. It is almost impossible to devise a solution in which all lenders will get paid. Whether PROMESA itself is a bailout or not will ultimately depend on two things: the results of the negotiations to restructure the debt between the Fiscal Control Board created by the PROMESA law and the bondholders, and the capacity of the Island's economy to bounce back during this process.

At the moment of this writing, Puerto Rico's central government has gone through two rounds of voluntary debt restructuring negotiations. The first round of debt negotiations started in mid-2015, as soon it was clear, the first default on the payment will happen. These negotiations continued until the approval of the PROMESA law. However, under PROMESA, the negotiations were supervised by the members of the Fiscal Control Board and had set May 1, 2017 as the deadline to reach an agreement with bondholders for a restructuring deal.

The negotiations have been unfruitful for several reasons. The first of them lies on the complicated structure of the debt. As Robert Rasmussen (2016, 233) points out, there are "17 different flavors of Puerto Rican debt." Some of the debt are general obligation bonds, other are sales-tax bonds or COFINA bonds, while a big part of the debt comes from each of the public corporations, most notoriously, the Puerto Rico Electric Power Authority (PREPA). PREPA itself had an outstanding debt of approximately US\$9 billion as of 2016. Furthermore, each town and city also has been able to issue debt, and finally, this debt negotiation should include pensioners. Taken together, including unfunded pension liabilities which are at US\$44 billion, Puerto Rico's debt reaches US\$117 billion (Gillette and Skeel 2016). This means that the debt has been issued by different identities and thus,

has different payments sources. But this gets further complicated, as it is also held by different types of creditors, such as mutual funds, bond insurers, hedge funds, and individual retail bondholders (Skuria and Gillers 2017). The biggest amount of the debt is held by individual investors who lack the capacity to protect their own interests and to find a negotiation mechanism that binds them all together.

Another hurdle to the debt restructuring negotiation is the conflict among creditors regarding which of them should have priority. Until the creation of COFINA, general obligation bonds had priority on a constitutional basis. The Constitution of Puerto Rico specifically establishes that in case the available revenues including surplus for any fiscal year are insufficient to meet the appropriations made for that year, interest on the public debt, and amortization thereof shall first be paid. However, COFINA law establishes its payment will come directly from sales taxes. Any attempt of the government to take sales-tax income to obey its constitutional duty and to first pay the general obligation bonds will violate the COFINA law. Debt negotiation has found it hard to compromise on which of these two types of bonds should receive the greatest discount in the debt restructuring process.

Finally, a major impediment to the debt restructuring negotiation is the presence of speculative hedge funds, who bought these bonds for a fraction of their costs and are seeking full payment. For example, those who bought the general obligation junk bonds in the 2014 sale are Aurelius Investments, Lex Claims, Jacana Holdings, Monarch Alternative, and Fundamental Credit Opportunities. From these, Aurelius Investments has gained international notoriety, which together with Elliott Management and Bracebridge Capital, had a 15-year long lawsuit against Argentina. It was until 2016 that the Argentinian Government of President Macri decided to settle their claims. These three companies earned the name “vulture funds” for their tactic of buying junk bonds at a deeply discounted price, and then employing all the legal sophistication they could afford to get as much money as they could. In the case of Argentina, while most creditors got 30 cents a dollar in 2001, these companies were able to get 70 cents a dollar in 2016 (Joffe 2016). Aurelius walked away with US\$759 million from the US\$299 million of Argentinian bonds it had originally purchased (Merie 2016).

The Fiscal Board invoked Title III of the PROMESA law, after voluntary and good faith restructuring negotiations failed, precisely due to the problems mentioned above. According to some reports, as of May 2017, the Government offered to pay 50 cents on the dollar to holders of general obligation and sales-tax bonds, but they refused the offer (*Associated Press* 2017). The Title III grants Puerto Rico a legal resource similar to Chapter 11 and Chapter 9 of the US Bankruptcy Code. Specifically, it is an “across the board” in-court restructuring process. Here, the court appoints a judge who will have the power to “force bondholders to take a haircut, even if they do not consent to the agreement” (Dayen 2017). How much

of a cut these bondholders and pensioners will get, will depend again on the Fiscal Control Board Members and the Judge presiding over the case. According to the PROMESA law, only the Fiscal Control Board can introduce or change the fiscal plans, including more austerity measures to pay bondholders and also to negotiate the debt restructuring.

The second aspect to answer whether Puerto Rico's bondholders will get a bailout will depend on the Island's capacity to bounce back from recession to growth. Without economic growth, any projection on the government's ability to collect taxes to pay its debt is moot. The most recent Fiscal Plan approved by the Control Board puts Puerto Rico's economy to finally reach growth by 2022. More importantly, the projection puts the economy in 2026 below its current level, even without adjusting to inflation. That means the Island is condemned to be in recession for another decade, totaling 20 years of misery. However, these projections are still too optimistic. The current Fiscal Plan does not accurately take into account the impact of the austerity measures, including the increasing migration of a working age population, increasing living costs, and the impact of a public employee furlough program on a population that has negative savings rates.

## Conclusion

Although the debt crises reviewed here had different causes and actors, what they all have in common is that risky behavior by financial institutions always paid off. Some will say that countries got bailed out, Mexico got bailed out, and South Korea got bailed out, and so on. But a closer look reveals something else, giving an emergency loan to South Korea or Mexico was not to save the country but ultimately to save the banks who lend them the money.

These bailouts created a serious vicious cycle. As Jeffrey Sachs (1989, 28) stated,

By using foreign policy pressure and official funds to help keep the commercial-bank debt afloat, the creditor community is sending a signal to the banks: Don't worry about the creditworthiness of your borrowers, since the taxpayers will come to your aid in the end.<sup>21</sup>

Almost 30 years later, Sachs's argument is still relevant. Every single of the crises reviewed here were not just caused by the debtor countries' desire to spend money, but by the very profitable willingness of Wall Street to lend.

In sum, Wall Street and other bondholders are trying to get their risky loans paid by the Government of Puerto Rico. They had manipulated the public opinion, used the courts and even lobbied for enforcing severe austerity measures, and most

importantly have argued that the debt should be serviced before any other type of public spending. The Fiscal Board has, as discussed previously, started an overwhelming series of cuts on all essential services, including healthcare, hospitals, closing schools, reducing salaries and benefits for public employees, and even slashing the State University's budget to half. This recipe is indeed the same as what the IMF, the US Treasury, and the World Bank imposed on every single crisis reviewed in this article. The problem of these policies is that this type of austerity measures, without any form of economic stimulus, is doomed to fail (Balmaceda 2017). After 40 years, even the IMF has accepted that these austerity measures only end up damaging the economy (Ostry, Lougani, and Furceri 2016). Therefore, any projections of tax revenues using today's baseline will inevitably be unmet. If this is the case, it will be even harder to pay off the debt and meet the public employees' retirement obligations.

Will these private financial institutions eventually get a bailout? It is very probable the debt structuring process can last years, while severe austerity measures are being implemented and the economy inevitably worsens. It is likely that the bailout could come in different forms, from direct cash, as in the subprime crisis, or indirect cash for the Government of Puerto Rico through budget support and social programs cash transfers, or it could be through indirect financial instruments, similar to the Brady bonds. Regardless of the methods, there is a well-known saying that "If you owe the bank \$100, that's your problem. But if you owe the bank \$100 million, that's the bank's problem." It would not be long when Wall Street will try to push for some type of bailout. The question is how long the Island will have to suffer through the wave of higher taxes and cuts on social services before Washington bails them out?

## Acknowledgments

I would like to thank Dr. Angel Israel Rivera for his helpful comments and suggestions to an early draft of this paper and to Dmitriy Astapkovich for his help in editing this paper. I also thank the anonymous reviewers for their suggestions. A previous version of this paper was presented in the conference Puerto Rico: Savage Neoliberalism, Colonialism, and Financial Despotism, sponsored by the Center for Latin American, Caribbean and Latino Studies at the University of Massachusetts Amherst.

## Notes

1. For example, Milton Friedman (1953) saw speculation as necessary for stabilization since currency prices are set on economic fundamentals.
2. By Wall Street, this article refers to financial institutions originally from the United States, but it can also include other international or foreign financial institutions. These institutions can be banks, but it usually refers to nonbanking institutions such as hedge funds, mutual funds, venture investors, and so on.

3. I do not discuss the Euro crisis or the Greek debt crisis since Wall Street banks were not the main lenders here. However, the events leading up to the crisis, the patterns of behavior and eventually the austerity measures imposed by the “troika” are similar to those of Puerto Rico.
4. These bonds would be collateralized by US government securities purchased with funds made available to Mexico by the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank. About US\$20 billion of Mexico’s US\$84 billion debt was rescheduled under the first option and US\$22.5 billion under the second option. There was only US\$1.6 billion of new loans under the third option.
5. This term was coined by John Williamson, Senior Fellow, Peterson Institute for International Economics. The consensus “. . . refer[s] to the lowest common denominator of policy advice being addressed by the Washington-based institutions to Latin American countries as of 1989” (Williamson 2009).
6. Current account deficits occur when the value of imports (good, services, and investment) is greater than the value of exports. This can be caused if the currency is overvalued, there is a decrease on exports, or an increase in the borrowing of money. In the case of Thailand, its baht was pegged with the US dollar, which had appreciated right before the crisis started.
7. The Federal Reserve played an active role in informing and supporting the United States and global policy responses. Behind the scenes, the Federal Reserve provided timely analysis of the underlying adjustment challenges and closely monitored the risks the crisis posed to US banks, and the condition and funding profiles of Asian bank offices in the United States, coordinating policy with other bank supervisors in the United States and internationally. The Federal Reserve also acted as an agent for the US Treasury, including by helping arrange a bridge loan for Thailand in the early stages of the crisis. The Federal Reserve played a catalytic role in an official sector effort to encourage banks to act in their collective self-interest in helping South Korea avoid a disorderly default. For more information, see: <http://www.federalreservehistory.org/Events/DetailView/51>. Accessed January 22, 2018.
8. “The Crash” Frontline. Air date, June 29, 1999. Accessed June 18, 2017. <https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/crash/>.
9. Gosudarstvennoye Kratkosrochnoye Obyazatyelstvo (Government Short-Term Commitments).
10. The implications of the 2008 crisis were felt worldwide. For example, in the United Kingdom, the government also had to bail out its biggest banks, although the total amount of the bailout is substantially lower than in the United States, it still represented a record high. The UK government approved £123.93 billion in the form of loans and share purchases, and another £332.40 billion relating to guarantees and other contingent liabilities.
11. Due to the Jones Act, also known as The Merchant Marine Act of 1920, Puerto Rico, Hawaii, Alaska, and other insular American territories do not have the option of using cheaper foreign vessels to transport goods between American ports. American freight companies are one of the most expensive in the world, a price that is added to the price of goods imported to the Island.
12. COFINA stands for “Corporación del Fondo de Interés Apremiante.”
13. Generally speaking, municipal bonds fall into two categories. General obligation bonds are backed by a state full faith and credit. Their payment comes from a general fund recipient of state taxes, while Revenue bonds are supported by specific income or sales taxes, or project-related revenues. We can also think of general obligation bonds as unsecured bonds backed only by the general creditworthiness of the country, while Revenue bonds can be thought of as secured bonds since the government has pledged specific property to ensure its payment.
14. For more information regarding COFINA, its legal basis, and the debt it issued, go to [http://www.gdb-pur.com/investors\\_resources/cofina.html](http://www.gdb-pur.com/investors_resources/cofina.html). Accessed July 25, 2017.
15. The payment is payable solely from and secured by a security interest in a portion of the sales tax imposed by the Commonwealth.

16. According to Bhatti and Sloan (2016) from the Roosevelt Institute Think Tank, the data obtained from the government does not reflect the same data at bond level. They argue that the official data from the Government of Puerto Rico, establishes 15.2 billion dollars of COFINA debt, but using Bloomberg bond-level data, it actually reflects 36.9 billion in COFINA bonds.
17. COFINA has issued current interest bonds, capital appreciation bonds, and a convertible capital appreciation bond.
18. These ads can be found around many media outlets. For example, this in the news media NotiCel: <http://www.noticel.com/uploads/gallery/documents/f096382c2361050c1ed439852b36e3b3.pdf>. Accessed March 20, 2017.
19. The Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA) is a private corporation which acts as a self-regulatory organization. For more information regarding FINRA, see <https://www.finra.org/about>. Accessed July 20, 2017.
20. See Puerto Rico Oversight, Management, and Economic Stability Act of 2016. H.R.5278. Voting Record of 114th Congress (2015–2016). Accessed on February 2, 2018 from <https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/5278/actions>.
21. He actually stated, that creditor taxpayers were picking up the bill for the commercial banks in various ways: (1) through official lending by the IMF and the World Bank, much of which is effectively recycled into commercial bank interest payments (note that the US\$75 billion General Capital Increase of the World Bank is an explicit taxpayer contribution to this process); (2) through the Paris Club mechanism, whereby official creditors capitalize interest as well as principal in their rescheduling, in contrast to the banks, which never reschedule interest; (3) through explicit debt forgiveness, as suggested at the Toronto summit: it is important and interesting that the creditor governments apparently did not even suggest that the commercial bank creditors should share prorata in the reduction of the debt; and (4) through direct new lending by the export-credit agencies and other governmental agencies of the creditor governments.

## References

- Albers, M. B. 2008. "The Financialization of Home and the Mortgage Market Crisis." *Competition & Change* 12 (2): 148–166.
- Arbasetti, J., and C. Minet. 2015. "Map of the Players and Their Positions in the Puerto Rico Debt Game." Report of Centro de Periodismo Investigativo. Accessed May 27, 2017. <http://periodismoinvestigativo.com/2015/07/map-of-the-players-and-their-positions-in-the-puerto-rico-debt-game>.
- Associated Press*. 2017. "Puerto Ricans Protest on May Day as Debt Deadline Nears." Accessed January 23, 2018. [http://www.bostonherald.com/business/business\\_markets/2017/05/puerto\\_ricans\\_protest\\_on\\_may\\_day\\_as\\_debt\\_deadline\\_nears](http://www.bostonherald.com/business/business_markets/2017/05/puerto_ricans_protest_on_may_day_as_debt_deadline_nears).
- Balmaceda, J. 2017. "Puerto Rico Oversight Board Appears Doomed to Recycle Failed Austerity Schemes." *The Forbes Journal*. Accessed April 2, 2017. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/debtwire/2017/03/22/puerto-rico-oversight-board-appears-doomed-to-recycle-failed-austerity-schemes/#117b92724791>.
- Bertola, L., and J. A. Ocampo. 2012. "Learning from Latin America: Debt Crises, Debt Rescues and When and Why They Work." Report of Institute for the Study of the Americas. Accessed January 23, 2018. [http://ilas.sas.ac.uk/sites/default/files/files/filestore-documents/events/Papers/Bertola\\_and\\_Ocampo\\_paper.pdf](http://ilas.sas.ac.uk/sites/default/files/files/filestore-documents/events/Papers/Bertola_and_Ocampo_paper.pdf).

- Bhatti, S., and C. Sloan. 2016. "Puerto Rico's Payday Loans." Report of the Roosevelt Institute. Accessed January 23, 2018. <https://www.scribd.com/doc/317074793/Puerto-Rico-s-Payday-Loans>.
- Boughton, J. M. 2001. "Silent Revolution: The International Monetary Fund, 1979–1989." Report of International Monetary Fund. Accessed January 23, 2018. <https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/history/2001/>.
- Brott, S. 2017. "Calatrava in Athens: The Architect as Financier and the Iconic City." *The Journal of Public Space* 2 (1): 15–32.
- Buchs, T. D. 1999. "Financial Crisis in the Russian Federation: Are the Russians Learning to Tango?" *Economics of Transition* 7 (3): 687–715.
- Cintrón-Arbasetti, J. 2015. "The Crisis in Puerto Rico Fills Politicians and Lobbyists' Pockets in the United States." Report of Centro de Periodismo Investigativo. Accessed January 23, 2018. <http://caribbeanbusiness.com/puerto-ricos-crisis-packs-the-pockets-of-politicians-and-lobbyist-in-the-u-s/>.
- Cintrón-Arbasetti, J. 2016. "275 Investment Firms Jumped on Puerto Rico's Junk Debt." Report of Centro de Periodismo Investigativo. Accessed January 23, 2018. <http://periodismoinvestigativo.com/2016/08/275-investment-firms-jumped-on-puerto-ricos-junk-debt/>.
- Cohen, M. 2013. "Austerity and the Global Crisis: Lessons from Latin America." *Social Research* 80 (3): 929–952.
- Corsetti, G., P. Pesenti, and N. Roubini. 1999. "What Caused the Asian Currency and Financial Crisis?" *Japan and the World Economy* 11 (3): 305–373.
- Dayen, D. 2017. "Our Bankrupt Policy for Puerto Rico." *The American Prospect*. Accessed January 23, 2018. <http://prospect.org/article/our-bankrupt-policy-puerto-rico>.
- DeBonis, M. 2016. "House Passes Puerto Rico Fiscal Rescue Bill Ahead of July Cliff." *The Washington Post*. Accessed January 23, 2018. [https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/wp/2016/06/09/puerto-rico-fiscal-rescue-is-poised-to-pass-house-as-july-deadline-looms/?utm\\_term=.84e50bb32c7e](https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/wp/2016/06/09/puerto-rico-fiscal-rescue-is-poised-to-pass-house-as-july-deadline-looms/?utm_term=.84e50bb32c7e).
- Devlin, R. 1989. *Debt and Crisis in Latin America: The Supply Side of the Story*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Edwards, F. 1999. "Hedge Funds and the Collapse of Long-Term Capital Management." *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 13 (2): 189–210.
- Evans, D. 2015. "How UBS Spread the Pain of Puerto Rico's Debt Crisis to Clients." *Bloomberg*. Accessed January 23, 2018. <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-09-22/how-ubs-spread-the-pain-of-puerto-rico-s-debt-crisis-to-clients>.
- Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. 1997. "The LDC Debt Crisis." In *History of the Eighties—Lessons for the Future, Vol. I: An Examination of the Banking Crises of the 1980s and Early 1990s*, edited by Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, 191–221. Washington, DC: Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation.
- Foster, J. B. 2008. "The Financialization of Capital and the Crisis." *Monthly Review* 59 (11): 1–19.
- Fouskas, V., and C. Dimoulas. 2013. *Greece, Financialization and the EU: The Political Economy of Debt and Destruction*. Basingstoke: Palgrave MacMillan.
- Friedman, M. 1953. "The Case for Flexible Exchange Rates." In *Essays in Positive Economics*, edited by M. Friedman, 157–203. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.
- Gillette, C. P., and D. A. Skeel, Jr. 2016. "A Two-Step Plan for Puerto Rico." Faculty Scholarship Paper, no. 1621, 1–21. Accessed January 23, 2018. [http://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/faculty\\_scholarship/1621](http://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/faculty_scholarship/1621).
- Government Development Bank of Puerto Rico. 2017. "Puerto Rico Sales Tax Financing Corporation Report." Accessed February 19, 2017. [http://www.gdb-pur.com/investors\\_resources/cofina.html](http://www.gdb-pur.com/investors_resources/cofina.html).

- Greenspan, A. 2013. "Never Saw It Coming: Why the Financial Crisis Took Economists by Surprise." *Foreign Affairs* 92 (6): 88–96.
- Hedge Clippers. 2016. "Pirates of the Caribbean: How Santander's Revolving Door with Puerto Rico's Development Bank Exacerbated a Fiscal Catastrophe for the Puerto Rican People." Report of Hedge Clippers Organization. Accessed June 10, 2017. [http://hedgeclippers.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/20161025\\_HedgeClippers\\_ReportPR\\_v3-3.pdf](http://hedgeclippers.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/20161025_HedgeClippers_ReportPR_v3-3.pdf).
- International Monetary Fund. 2000. "Recovery from the Asian Crisis and the Role of the IMF." Report of International Monetary Fund. Accessed January 23, 2018. <https://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/ib/2000/062300.htm#III>.
- Joffe, M. 2016. "Hedge Funds Might Not Get a Windfall from Puerto Rico." *Business Insider*. Accessed January 23, 2018. <http://www.businessinsider.com/hedge-funds-might-not-get-a-windfall-from-puerto-rico-2016-4>.
- Krippner, G. R. 2005. "The Financialization of the American Economy." *Socio-Economic Review* 3 (2): 173–208.
- Landrith, G. C., and M. Wallop. 2016. "Letter in Opposition to PROMESA Bailout." *Frontiers of Freedom*. Accessed May 2, 2017. <https://www.ff.org/letter-in-opposition-to-promesa-bailout/>.
- Lee, S. Y., and M. E. Venezia. 2000. "A Primer on Brady Bonds." Report of Emerging Markets Fixed Income Research Institute based in Salomon Smith Barney, March 9.
- Merie, R. 2016. "How One Hedge Fund Made \$2 Billion from Argentina's Economic Collapse." *The Washington Post*. Accessed January 23, 2018. [https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/wp/2016/03/29/how-one-hedge-fund-made-2-billion-from-argentinas-economic-collapse/?utm\\_term=.aead78feaea9/](https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/wp/2016/03/29/how-one-hedge-fund-made-2-billion-from-argentinas-economic-collapse/?utm_term=.aead78feaea9/).
- Morningstar. 2012. "Muni-Fund Investors: Watch Out for Puerto Rico." Accessed March 27, 2017. <https://www.morningstar.com>.
- Novak, V. 2014. "American Future Fund Goes to the Islands." *OpenSecrets*. Accessed January 23, 2018. <https://www.opensecrets.org/news/2014/09/american-future-fund-goes-to-the-islands/>.
- Ostry, J. D., P. Lougani, and D. Furceri. 2016. "Neoliberalism: Oversold?" *Finance and Development* 53 (2): 38–41.
- Rasmussen, R. K. 2016. "Puerto Rico: Of Capital Structures, Control Rights and Liquidity." *Capital Markets Law Journal* 11 (2): 228–243.
- Sachs, J. D. 1989. "New Approach to the Latin American Debt Crisis." Essays in International Finance, no. 174. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Sachs, J. D., A. M. Solomon, W. S. Ogden, E. Wiesner, and R. T. McNamar. 1988. "International Policy Coordination: The Case of the Developing Country Debt Crisis." In *International Economic Cooperation*, edited by M. Feldstein, 233–320. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.
- Sanger, D., and A. DePalma. 1995. "US Bailout of Mexico Verging on Success or Dramatic Failure." *The New York Times*. Accessed January 23, 2018. <http://www.nytimes.com/1995/04/02/business/us-bailout-of-mexico-verging-on-success-or-dramatic-failure.html?pagewanted=all>.
- Shah, A. 2009. "Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008." *Harvard Journal on Legislation* 46: 569–584.
- Skuria, A., and H. Gillers. 2017. "Puerto Rico Bankruptcy Is 'Beginning of the Story' for Investors." *The Dow Jones Newswires*. Accessed June 8, 2017. <http://www.foxbusiness.com/features/2017/05/04/puerto-rico-bankruptcy-is-beginning-story-for-investors.html>.
- Strange, S. 1996. *The Retreat of the State: The Diffusion of Power in the World Economy*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Streeck, W. 2013. "The Construction of a Moral Duty for the Greek People to Repay Their National Debt." In *Moral Categories in the Financial Crisis*, edited by M. Fourcade, P. Steiner, W. Streeck,

- and C. Woll, 14–20. MaxPo Discussion Paper 13/1. Max Planck Sciences Po Center on Coping with Instability in Market Societies, Paris. [http://www.maxpo.eu/pub/maxpo\\_dp/maxpodp13-1.pdf](http://www.maxpo.eu/pub/maxpo_dp/maxpodp13-1.pdf).
- US Treasury Department. 2008. “Troubled Asset Relief Program Transactions Report.” Accessed February 2, 2018. <https://www.treasury.gov/initiatives/financial-stability/reports/Documents/001-05-08CPPChart.pdf>.
- Weinert, R. S. 1978. “Why the Banks Did It.” *Foreign Policy* 30: 143–148.
- Whitt, J., Jr. 1996. “The Mexican Peso Crisis.” *Economic Review—Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta* 81 (1): 1–20.
- Williamson, J. 2009. “A Short History of the Washington Consensus.” *Law and Business Review of the Americas* 15 (1): 7–23.
- Wirz, M. 2014. “Big Hedge Funds Roll Dice on Puerto Rico Debt.” *The Wall Street Journal*. Accessed June 10, 2017. <https://www.wsj.com/articles/big-hedge-funds-roll-dice-on-puerto-rico-debt-1397087103>.
- Wirz, M., and A. Kuriloff. 2015. “Mutual Funds Are Front and Center in Puerto Rico Talks.” *The Wall Street Journal*. Accessed June 10, 2017. <https://www.wsj.com/articles/mutual-funds-are-front-and-center-in-puerto-rico-talks-1437347277>.